
 

 

Public Safety Committee Meeting 
9:00am, Tuesday, February 14, 2023 

1207 Palm Boulevard, Isle of Palms, SC and  
broadcasted live on YouTube: https://www.youtube.com/user/cityofisleofpalms 

MINUTES 

1. Call to Order 

Present: Council members Hahn, Ward, and Anderson 

 Staff Present: Administrator Fragoso, Director Kerr, Chief Cornett 

2. Approval of Previous Meetings Minutes – January 26, 2023 

Council Member Hahn made a motion to approve the minutes of the January 26, 2023 meeting, 
and Council Member Ward seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

Council Member Ward made a motion to suspend the rules of order to allow for citizen speakers 
to speak for more than three minutes and to allow for Committee interaction with the speakers. 
Council Member Hahn seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

3. Citizen’s Comments  

Al Clouse’s comments are attached to these minutes. During his comments, he referred to the 
attached map, noting how surrounding residential properties are affected by the noises coming 
from the Sweetgrass Inn. 

Mr. Clouse believes the City is trying to put other communities’ noise ordinances as templates on 
to the Isle of Palms, and he believes this island and situation to be different. He said they have 
enforcement fatigue from having to constantly report the noise offences.  

Council Member Hahn asked if financial renumeration would be considered instead of lower 
noise standards. Mr. Clouse said he would consider it, but he would need to speak with everyone 
involved. He is asking for an end to afternoon concerts from 2pm-5pm adding that removing 
some of the speakers helped with that noise. He said the Sweetgrass Inn is an echo chamber that 
pushes noise out to the neighborhoods towards the ocean. He believes the ownness should be on 
the resort to come up with ways to abate the noise and not on the residents to constantly 
complain to the police. 

Council Member Anderson said that her research into recommended noise levels is different than 
what he has found and would like their research. 

Valerie Krause said that her focus on noise is as a medical professional and that consistent 
exposure to noise is medically harmful. She said the noise from the hotel is the reason she has 
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put her home on the market, and several interested buyers have noted the noise when they came 
to view her home. She disagrees with Council Member Anderson that 45 dba is a “whisper.” She 
does not believe that “75 decibels should even be considered remotely because it is a known fact 
that that contributes to permanent hearing loss, prolonged exposure.” 

Referring to a different decibel chart, Council Member Anderson said that 60 dba is “normal 
conversation and background music would be at 60.” She added, “When we are looking at 
ranges, first of all, we don’t want to control what people are doing inside their homes, and 
secondly, we want it to be reasonable.” 

Mrs. Krause confirmed that the hotel said it was built to direct noise away from Wild Dunes. 
However, that noise goes right into her neighborhood. She continued, “I think the thing that I 
personally object to most is the measurement at the extreme of the hotel property because it is so 
close to the residential houses.” She said the hotel is not good at monitoring their own noise. 

4.  Old Business 

Discussion of changes to the noise ordinance 

Administrator Fragoso said the version of the noise ordinance in the meeting packet has been 
reviewed by the City Attorney and he will be present at the February 28 City Council meeting. 
She said this version allows for individual property owners to apply for exceptions to the noise 
ordinance for a certain number of hours per year. Council Member Ward would like clarification 
on the measurements for noise being used. Council Member Anderson noted that EPA levels are 
focused on noise in the workplace.  

Administrator Fragoso shared that a member of the Planning Commission is a sound engineer 
and his comments will be shared at the next City Council meeting. Council members Anderson 
and Ward noted that the Front Beach area and the Sweetgrass Inn are two very distinct areas on 
the island. 

Administrator Fragoso clarified, “So you like the previous version that had a separate distinction 
on commercially used properties even though they may not be in commercially zoned area? 
Commercially used properties having a different threshold for those. There is another one for 
residential and another one for GC2.” She added that GC2 is still carved out as a distinct area in 
this version. 

Council Member Anderson said she has an issue with just one noise level for the island, 
believing there needs to be one for commercial and one for residential. The problem is how to 
deal with the issue when those two properties abut each other. Referring to a recent email from 
Terri Haack, Council Member Anderson suggested that instead of limiting the exception to the 
noise ordinance to hours per year changing it to days per year and limiting the number of hours 
the noise could be elevated. 
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5. New Business 

A. Parking Plan Ideas 

Council Member Hahn said he had spoken to a number of residents who are concerned about the 
traffic congestion on the island and believe it has to do with short-term rentals, construction on 
the island, and day visitors. He would like the City to hire an outside vendor to handle parking 
across the island. He said he would like “for us to look at charging for parking island-wide for 
day visitors on the island with the exception of the City-owned parking lot, make that free, so 
that we are driving business to the commercial area.” 

Administrator Fragoso said that there has not been “an appetite” for charging for parking on 
Palm Boulevard in the past. She said the City does have to provide a certain amount of free 
public parking. However, there are many benefits to outsourcing all of the parking. Staff will 
complete an analysis of the potential cost savings to the City if parking was handled by a third-
party vendor. 

Administrator Fragoso reported that they will have a meeting with the County in early March to 
discuss how they might handle payment at their lot differently.  

Regarding short-term rentals and parking, Council Member Anderson “would like to get a handle 
on what the complaints are about it, what current enforcement policies are, and how we can 
improve what we have on the books.”  

Director Kerr reviewed the current restrictions for short-term rental parking. He added that while 
the intent is to indicate a limit at a property, when necessary, renters will move to public parking.  

Discussion ensued briefly about parking in residential areas to which Administrator Fragoso 
said, “I am going to go back and look at some of the discussion several years ago. Actually, 
Council discussed changing the hours [of residential parking] and there was a lot of pushback 
from the community about doing that, and that is why the City kept it from 9am to 6pm. There 
are also people from other places than the Isle of Palms that come and go to the beach to walk 
their dogs and do that before 9am and after 6pm. So I think that the goal was to manage parking 
in the peak traffic and peak utilization times which is 9 to 6.”  She added that 24/7 parking 
enforcement is unmanageable.  

Director Kerr said, “We would want to know is the problem too many cars at houses, is the 
problem too many cars in public rights of way. For us to focus on a solution we would need to 
know which is the problem.” 

B. Discussion of citizen request to install a 4-way stop at 29th Avenue and Waterway 
Boulevard  

Chief Cornett said a request for a four-way stop must be made to SCDOT who will conduct a 
study to determine if one is needed. He noted that many tickets are written in that area of 
Waterway Boulevard. Council Member Anderson suggested asking for a school crossing zone in 
the area. Administrator Fragoso pointed out there are no sidewalks there. 
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Administrator Fragoso added, “As you all know, DOT has approved as part of the Connector 
study, one of the recommendations that they did was to make 25th and Palm a four-way stop. 
There is already a stop sign on Waterway. We can make the request and see what they think. I 
don’t know what their standards are between four-way stop, how close they can be.” 

Council Member Anderson said she did not think that would be a problem. She believes it is a 
good place to put a four-way stop and “I would suggest that you put a crosswalk in with it as 
well and maybe even if you need an extra push for them just say there is a playground/school 
nearby that would encourage safe crossing.” 

Administrator Fragoso said the request would be made and SCDOT’s recommendation will be 
brought back to the Committee. 

C. Discussion of draft FY24 10-year capital plan for Police and Fire 

Administrator Fragoso reviewed the requests in the 10-year capital plan for the Police 
Department, including: replacing 2 patrol SUVs and a 4WD pickup truck for the Animal Control 
office, purchase of a pickup truck for Code Enforcement, replacement of computer servers, 
replacement of radios, license plate reader on the IOP Connector for investigative services, and 
the facilities maintenance contingency.  

Fire Department requests included the replacement of two F-150s, replacement of radios, Porta-
Count machine for SCBA mask fit testing, medical monitor for carbon monoxide and oxygen 
(upon failure), exhaust system for both stations, physical agility testing equipment (some of 
which covered by a grant), replacement of HVAC units (upon failure), and the facilities 
maintenance contingency. 

Council Member Hahn asked about the offer from a resident group to pay for the license plate 
reader. He also asked to speak with Chief Oliverius about the exhaust system and whether or not 
it is needed. He said he has previously voted for the purchase of the exhaust system because he 
was told grant money could pay for it. 

6. Miscellaneous Business 

The next meeting of the Public Safety Committee will be Tuesday, March 7 at 10:00am.  

Council Member Anderson would like an update about the IOP Connector traffic study added to 
the February 28 Council meeting agenda. 

7. Adjournment 

Council Member Hahn made a motion to adjourn, and Council Member Anderson seconded the 
motion. The meeting was adjourned at 10:36am. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Nicole DeNeane 
City Clerk 

 










